




Salem Council on Aging

Minutes
Regular Meeting

Salem Council on Aging

Wednesday, January 15, 2014,  6 p.m.
The Regular Meeting of the Salem Council on Aging held Wednesday, January 15, 2014, 6 p.m., at the Senior Center, 5 Broad St., Salem, Massachusetts. 
I. 
      CALL TO ORDER 

PD:  Opened the regular meeting at 6:03 p.m.

II. 
      ROLL CALL

Board of Directors Present: Pat Donahue (PD, Chair), Elaine Heredeen (EH, Vice Chair), Lynda Coffill (LCf), Julie Carver (JC, Secretary), Donna Clifford (DC)
Absent: Alice Williams (AW, Treasurer), Loretta Carroll (LC), Pamela Greaves (PG), Dolores Nangle (DN).
Also Present:  William Woolley (WW), Assistant Director Park Recreation & Community Services, Jean Rocket, (JR), Friends to the Salem Council on Aging, Tom Coffill, (TCf), and Sharon Kearney, (Secretary of Minutes).
III. 
Minutes of Previous Meeting – Vote will be taken to waive the reading of (or read) and accept (or amend) the minutes of the previous meeting held Wednesday, Nov. 20, 2013.
PD:  Open the meeting January 15, 2014. I did read the minutes to the last meeting, November, 2013 online.
LCf: Makes a motion to waive reading and accept the minutes of the previous meeting of Wednesday, Nov. 20, 2013.
EH: Seconds the motion.
VOTE:  Unanimously approved.
IV. Chairperson Comments
PD: Spoke with Dolores Nangle. She feels, in the best interest in her health, she is going to step down from the COA Board.  I also called Pamela Greaves but have no response.
LCf:  I just saw Elaine Milo at the University.  She has been named City Council liaison to the COA Board, but there is a City Council Subcommittee meeting that started at 6 p.m.
PD:  Elaine said, in an e-mail, if she could make it to the COA meeting she would.  She is very positive and very happy about being our liaison.  
PD:  I did send a thank-you letter to Dominick for updating us on the new building.  I haven’t heard anything more.
V. Report of the Assistant Director:  
William Woolley, Assistant Director Park Recreation & Community Services Dept. 
A. Review of activities.
WW:  Things are going well with activities.  Fay Ventoris spent the beginning of the year setting up a calendar of special events for the entire year of 2014.  She is planning ahead for a Mardi Gras party, a St. Patrick’s Day party, pizza parties, etc. She has an eye on the initiative on a theme for the year of 2014 which is “Community Service.”
B. Review of transportation, including fleet status, MARTAP grant.
WW:  Rosanna Donahue printed out statistics for halfway through January.  So far, 74 senior citizens have taken 488 point-to-point rides. Most of the rides are to: Senior Center; medical appointments, and; events and activities. North Shore Elder Services notified us that the lease contract with them for Van No. 204 (a 2008 model) had expired and that the title would be signed over to the City of Salem. 
PD:  How long is a van’s life span?
WW:  Previous ones lasted about ten years.  Realistically, the lifespan is six or seven years.   The opportunity to order options on a fifth van hasn’t been given to us yet.  It has been in the pipeline for several months. 
PD:  I thought you bought one just last year.
WW: No, it was only the grant for a new van that had been approved last year.  

WW:  A MARTAP “Mini-Grant,” was submitted for $,1000 to cover a back-up system for one of the vans. 
PD:  What does MARTAP mean?

WW: Massachusetts Rural Transit Assistance Program.  I applied for the grant, but it has not been approved yet.
C.  Review of social services.
WW:  Open enrollment period for health insurance options was October 15 to December 7. This is an especially busy time for the social workers, who are counseling senior citizens on health insurance options to help them find the best plan for them. There were 244 in the group of 60-and-older who received 490 units of counseling in health insurance issues. There were eight people in the group for 60-and-younger who received 13 units of counseling. These were people who were asking questions on behalf of their parents or grandparents. 


D. Review of congregate meal and home-delivered meal programs.

WW:   In December 2013 there were 459 congregate meals were served. If you divide by the number of service days it averages about 20 meals everyday.  Over the course of December,  2,817 home-delivered meals were served.
PD:  That’s five days a week?

WW: Yes, five drivers who, together, have six or seven routes, one meal a day. 

LCf:  How are you defining congregate meals?
WW:  Congregate meals are meals that are served at the Senior Center.
WW:  Sandy also wanted me to mention that 21 people signed up to take advantage of the snow-shoveling program. There maybe a problem with recruiting young people to shovel.  Also, there are 25 people participating in the senior property tax work off program; 25 is the maximum number to participate. 
E. Information on citizenship ceremony at Bentley School
WW:  In the Salem News there were pictures of two of our senior citizens who took citizenship classes at the Bentley School and earned their citizenship last year.  They were honored at the school with the Mayor, School Superintendent and the Assistant Superintendent.
http://www.salemnews.com/local/x1221270787/Parents-are-students-at-Salem-grade-school
VI. Old Business

A.  Update information from Mayor’s office in regard to new facility.

      PD:  There is no new information on the new facility.

B. Update information from Human Resources on hiring of COA director

PD:   Interviews have begun for the new COA Director and are ongoing. I am part of the interviewing process.  Also, at our last meeting trust funds were mentioned. I have a copy of the trust funds and there are none available for the COA.  Most of the funds are either towards the cemetery, for those in need, or people who need fuel assistance.
WW:  I know that about $10,000 to $12,000 of fund money is used by COA social workers to aide senior citizens in need. 

LCf:  I  have a couple of questions. The Mayor did mention the new facility in her inaugural address, and said it was one of her priorities.  In the paper, if I’m recalling correctly, the Mayor wants some kind of timetable with the developer to know if things are going to go forward. In my words, it is time to fish or cut bait with this developer.  Is it possible to ask Dominick [Pangallo] what is going on with that?

PD:  I can ask him.

LCf:  Thank you, and my second question is about an article in the paper yesterday regarding the position of the COA Director, and to whom that person would report. There seems to be disagreement between one City Councilor and the Mayor regarding whether that person should be placed under the Park Recreation & Community Services or if it should stand alone.  Does anyone have an opinion on that?  Do we have an opinion on that?  Is it something we should say or not?
PD:  I wondered about that, too.  Let’s wait and see when the City Council has a meeting next week.
LCf:  I saw a City Councilor, recently, who asked the opinion of the COA Board on this matter.  I didn’t answer because we don’t have an opinion. If part of it is the title of the position is Park Recreation & Community Services, then it makes sense to have a Council on Aging Director under that group.
PD:  Right, we are calling it a Community Life Center, and I agree with that. If we want to say how we feel. 
EH:  I agree with that.  Do we want to take a vote?
LCf:  Does Veteran Services come under that umbrella, as well? 
WW: Veterans Services is under this department, as are Winter Island Park, Olde Salem Greens Golf Course, the Witch House and McCabe Marina.
PD:  Shall we take a vote on how we feel whether the Direct of the COA should be under Park Recreation & Community Services because we are going to call the new facility the Community Life Center and we all agree it should be under the Director of Park Recreation & Community Services.
EH:  I make a motion to take a vote for our opinion on the Director of COA reporting to the Director of Parks Recreation and Community Services.
LCf: Is your motion to share our opinion?

EH,  PD: Yes.

LCf: I second the motion to share our opinion.  To whom are we sharing our opinion? 

WW:  Technically it is shared in the minutes of the meeting, which are publicly posted. Also, you can express the COA Board’s opinion in a letter to the City Council.  
EH: I make a motion to express in writing our opinion to the Mayor’s office and the City Council 

JC: Seconds the motion.

VOTE: Unanimously approved.

VII. New Business.

Discussion of COA Board member terms and prospective new members.  
WW: I received the list from the City Clerk’s office about when terms expire. I will forward them to you by e-mail. For Loretta Carroll, this would be her last meeting.  She expressed to me the desire to step aside because there are other people who are interested in serving on the Board.
PD:  Who keeps track of the terms?

WW: The City Clerk.  
LCf: And Dolores is going to step down. 

WW:  People who express interest in joining the Board are welcome to submit a résumé and background information. They may meet the Mayor, who will nominate the person to be on the board. Then the City Council has to approve that person.
PD: Do I have to let the City Clerk know Dolores [Nangle] is going to step down?   
LCf:  I think Delores needs to write it.

PD : She needs to send it to the Mayor.  I’ll talk to her and find out. 

VIII. VISITOR COMMENTS:
JR:  I’m from the board at the Friends of the Salem Council of Aging.  I’m here because Andy [Lapointe] was not able to make it tonight. He asked for me to be put on the agenda.  One of the things the Friends have been concerned about was we would love to have a great relationship with the Board of the COA.   We would like to explore with you is how we can have a collaborative relationship with the Council and what we can do best.  We have provided funds for computers, the van, coffee machine, software, television and we are absolutely thrilled to provide all of those things.  But, what the Friends would like to do is to be more than that, more than just the check writer. How can we form a more collaborative and interactive relationship? Can we brainstorm how we can become more interactive so we can have a better relationship?  This is what we would like to explore and foster. 
LCf: Thank you, that’s great. Especially when we are looking forward to a new Community Life Center, that kind of advocacy will be very important to us.  My suggestion is we hold a joint meeting in February and brainstorm how to have a more collaborative relationship.  In the meantime, we were at Marblehead meeting and the Marblehead COA Friends are legion.  It will be good to talk to them about what their Friends group does and how they collaborate.  I agree it should be more than check writing group. It’s more important than that. How do we do that?  We can work much closer together toward the goal of getting this Community Life Center going.

JR:  Absolutely, look at Danvers and Peabody their groups are very different. Beverly, as well.

EH:  We do not have a Friends group in Beverly.
JR:  Their community center if very different in terms of what is does and who it represents and what is available. Also in terms of looking at the community center in what we anticipate and what we will have available to our seniors.
LCf:  To all of us. Those of us who are seniors, but are not old enough to go to a senior center.

JR:  We have a whole bunch of baby boomers who are aging and are going to be looking at utilizing the community center. 

EH:  We have to kill the word “senior.”  When they hear the word they cringe.  

PD:  Do you have any ideas from other municipalities with Friends so we have an idea of what you are aiming for?  Do you think the Friends can meet with the COA at the next COA meeting? And do you think the following Wednesday, when the Friends meet, you can have a couple members from the COA attend the Friends meeting?
LCf: Just have a joint meeting next month.  
JR:  That would be fantastic.  Let’s think about February.
PD: The gentleman also in attendance as a visitor, would you like to introduce yourself?

TLCf: My name is to Tom Cofill. I’m Linda’s husband.

PD:  Who would like to go with me to next week to the Friends meeting at 6 p.m. at the Senior Center, so we can start introducing people? Donna Clifford is January.
PD:  I think there was a ruling if anything was needed from the Friends the request has to come from the Director. Is that ruling still in place?

WW:  Yes. Would the Friends adjust their meeting time to meet here the third Wednesday? 

JR:  Let me go back to our board and we’ll figure it out.  The Friends will have their regular meeting in January on the 22nd and you may want to have someone come for the regular meeting for January.   At that meeting we’ll plan something for February regarding a joint meeting. 

PD:  Donna and I will come to the meeting. 
    IX.
  Next board meeting:
   Next board meeting scheduled for Wednesday, February 19, 2014, at 6 p.m.  

   X.     Vote to Adjourn:
    PD:  Requests to make a motion to adjourn the meeting.
    EH:  Makes a motion to adjourn the meeting.

    DC: Seconds motion.
    VOTE: Unanimously approved.
Regular meeting adjourns at 6:47 p.m.

Minutes respectfully submitted by Sharon Kearney
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